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APPENDIX 2:  
NATIONAL CONTRACT MANAGEMENT ASSOCIATION
FORT MONMOUTH AREA CHAPTER
053
Membership Retention
and 
Growth Plan 
2003-2004 Program Year

I.  Introduction
The Fort Monmouth Area NCMA Chapter Membership Retention and Growth Plan for the 2003-2004 program year describes the specific membership goals and objectives set forth for the Chapter; outlines the plan for meeting those goals and objectives, includes the estimated budget for implementation of the plan; and identifies responsible individuals.
II.  Goals and Objectives

Chapter membership, as reported in the June 2003 NCMA HQs Membership Report, totaled 126 current members.  The goal for this program year is to retain all current members and to increase our membership for an end-of-year total of 140.  This target number is based on the average of membership totals over the past several years.  Despite the downward trend, from 154 to 145 to 138 to 126, it is to be noted that, upon comparison of our Fort Monmouth membership roster with the NCMA HQs roster, there is a margin of error found between the two rosters.  We are in the process of updating missing records, which will most likely be in our favor.  In addition to re-establishing possible missing records in the NCMA database, our goal for bringing in new members this Program Year is a total of 14, which is ten percent of our targeted total.  This goal is considered achievable by focusing on two primary growth areas:  (1) the influx of Fort Monmouth internship positions here at Fort Monmouth (an estimated 35 in FY 2004) and (2) our Industry contracting partners in the surrounding Fort Monmouth Community. 

Another goal for this Program Year is to be a “quality” year to claim the Category II Graalman award for our Chapter.  We will be closely following and carrying out the Graalman criteria, with particular attention towards the CFCM/CPCM certification programs and increased submission/publications of professional articles.    
III.
Actions to Achieve Objectives
(A)
Volunteers:  The 2003-2004 Program Year will be supported by a core group of volunteers.  Officers have approached our standing volunteers and have called for new volunteers through the first newsletter of this Program Year.  The response was very well received.  We have developed the following Chair positions, all with supporting committees (as necessary):  Certification Chair; Publicity Chair; Historian/Graalman Chair; Hospitality Chair; Fundraising Chair; Scholarship Chair; NES Chair; Membership Chair.  We also have a Website Administrator and several Reporters/Writers/Photographers.  Other positions and duties will be assigned as the need arises or as volunteers select specific areas of interest.
(B)

Incentives: The 2003-2004 Incentives were discussed during our Officers’ Kickoff Meeting and subsequently published in our first Newsletter of the Program Year.  They are:
-
(1) The “Honor Roll” Incentive:  Attend five consecutive Chapter events and get a regular Chapter meeting free.
-
(2) The “Two for One” Incentive:  Sponsor a new member and both attend for the price of one.
-
(3) The “On the Spot” Incentive:  Come to a Fort Monmouth event and be automatically entered to win . . . will be announced before each event.
-
(4) The  “Incentive for an Incentive” Incentive:  Submit a suggestion for an incentive idea and, if chosen, get a personal special incentive. 

In addition to the above incentives, the Chapter will continue to subsidize the initial $20.00 application fee assessed to new members.  The  $20.00 will be provided in the form of either:   (a) direct cash rebate to the member upon presentation of proof that they have paid the full application fee and annual membership dues; or (b) the Chapter will collect the annual membership dues directly from the new member and submit payment in full including the initiation fee directly to National.  
(C) Recruitment/retention activities are outlined below:

(1) A personal email or letter will be sent to our Industry partners in the surrounding Fort Monmouth Community to introduce NCMA and the NCMA Fort Monmouth Chapter, to include an extended invitation to join us at upcoming Fort Monmouth NCMA activities.  We will utilize various databases and resources, such as ProNet, Chamber of Commerce, other professional associations, the Yellow Pages, and local newspapers, to identify prospective organizations.

(2) Although the Vice President Membership has the primary responsibility of welcoming and briefing the new members of the acquisition workforce, all Officers should participate in the CECOM Acquisition Center Orientation Program for new interns to introduce NCMA as the professional association of the contracting workforce.

(3) Through a series of reminder notices sent directly from NCMA Headquarters, five in all, members are encouraged to renew their membership to remain on active NCMA status.  After the fifth notice, a personal message from the NCMA Fort Monmouth officers and community will be sent to appeal on a Chapter level.  This action will also serve to understand the rationale behind any member's decision not to renew for feedback to NCMA Headquarters and/or possible future changes.


(4) A Chapter Newsletter, published and disseminated to Chapter members by the Publicity Chair, is the primary vehicle used to highlight upcoming events, incentives, words from the President, NCMA conferences/opportunities, etc.  It also includes a Chapter Directory of the Program Year’s Officer/Chair points of contact.  This year, the Newsletter will continue to publish the NCMA Code of Ethics in at least one edition, in accordance with Chapter Bylaws.  The Newsletter will no longer include items such as the Notice of Change Form and Survey Questionnaire.  Instead, we will promote self-updates directly through the NCMA HQs website by providing simple how-to instructions.  Begun last year with favorable results, we will continue to conduct Instant Surveys on specific topics as the need arises for quick feedback and timely implementation.  Additionally, the Vice President Membership will submit a short article for each edition of the Newsletter under the newly created section entitled, "Members' Minute" to note member-related issues, such as new incentives, book sales, volunteer jobs, recognitions, benefits, etc.


(5) All officers will ensure that the Chapter Website is kept current during the Program Year by continually reviewing the website postings and notifying the Website Administrator of any required updates.  In addition to containing all relevant information on joining NCMA and links to related sites, the website will include a Directory of our Membership, which will be formulated by the Membership Committee.  The Directory will be limited to Names and Place of Employment, only after the individual member consents to the publication.  In no event will the member’s home address or phone number be released.  



This year, the Membership Committee will continue to maintain an internal database to ensure that we have at least one valid contact means on each member, in the following order of precedence:  1) A valid email address, 2) a valid fax number, 3) a valid phone number, or 4) a valid mailing address.  Maintenance of this information is a crucial activity in order to target our membership community in real time and provide them with current relevant information and announcements.  With NCMA HQs’ recent revamping of their website, updates can now be made to the NCMA membership database directly by individual members, as well as by those who have access to the NCMA Intranet.  The Vice President Membership will obtain passwords for designated volunteers on an as-needed basis to assist in updating the NCMA database.  As we become more confident on the capabilities and reliability of the NCMA HQs database, we will eventually forego maintenance of a separate internal Fort Monmouth database.  


(6) The Chapter will continue to recognize members who have achieved specific milestones during their tenure in the organization.  Pins will be presented at the 5-10-15-20-25 and beyond-25-year milestones.  Pins will also be issued to new members.  Since NCMA Headquarters no longer provides milestone pins free of charge, except for new-member pins, the Chapter will purchase the required pins to cover the Program Year.  To keep our purchase costs down, we may initiate a “turn-in” program, where members can donate back their older pin when presented with their new recognition pin.  This would only be on a voluntary basis for those who do not wish to keep each milestone pin.  



(7) The membership will be encouraged to inform the Chapter of noteworthy personal accomplishments (i.e., promotions, articles published, awards, citations, certifications, civic appointments or honors) so these achievements may be published in the Chapter’s newsletter, announced to the membership during meetings, and applied toward Graalman achievements.   


(8) Following suit with Item (7), the Chapter Officers will continue to recognize members who provide extraordinary contributions to the Chapter (i.e., long-standing committee volunteers; authoring articles for the Contract Management Journal and Magazine or related professional journals; participating in NCMA certification activities; being guest speakers or lecturers at other NCMA Chapters or professional associations).  Recognition may be accomplished by including a description of the accomplishment as part of the Chapter Newsletter, awarding the member an Honorary Accomplishment Certificate or Plaque; announcing the accomplishment at a Chapter event; or being recommended or nominated for special NCMA achievement awards, as deemed appropriate by the Chapter Leadership.


(9) The Vice President Membership will have membership information and application forms readily available at monthly program events so as to facilitate potential members to sign up on the spot.  A routine report will be provided during monthly meetings that addresses how the Chapter is doing in relationship to our goals for growth and/or retention. This report will provide a good forum for getting real time feedback from the membership and will augment data provided by the membership surveys. 


(10) 
All officers are encouraged to actively participate in as many Combined Professional Organization events that Chapter finances permit and that are consistent with our Mission and Vision, particularly those events which further our Community Outreach objectives and where the Chapter can promote new memberships in NCMA.  


(11)
The Membership Committee will release membership satisfaction surveys at Chapter events and correlate the results for the purpose of getting continual feedback.  The Vice President Membership will report the results to the Chapter Leadership during each Monthly Planning meeting and share any resultant changes with the membership at the next available opportunity, i.e., in our Newsletter or announcement at an upcoming event.


(12)
The Membership Committee will market the NCMA Corporate Membership Discount Program to corporations, state and local government and educational institutions to promote corporate membership.  

(13) The Vice President for Membership, along with the Treasurer and Treasurer-Elect, will develop metrics to track the return on investments of this year's incentive programs, fundraising activities, and retention and growth goals.  

(14) Through the Certification Chair and designated Committee members, Chapter Leadership will actively encourage members to pursue NCMA certification.  As an incentive, the Chapter will sponsor study groups.  In past years, the Chapter refunded examination application fees for those Chapter members who successfully passed the certification examinations and who were not refunded by their employers.  As fees have increased substantially, this incentive will be reviewed during the Program Year for either revision to cover a portion of the exam fees or as a specific bonus amount, depending on the Chapter's financial status.


(15) The Membership Committee will plan a special, fun event for Membership Appreciation Day at the end of the Program Year (June-July timeframe) and in celebration of Contract Management Week (Apr 25-May04).  Through instant surveys, members will be able to tell us their preferences, and the majority vote will be the deciding factor as to the planned event. 
IV.  Estimated Budget


To carry out the above goals and objectives, an estimated total budget of $500 was submitted to the Treasurer and approved by the President.  
The breakdown is as follows:

· $50:  Member recognition pins/Officer Nametags/Volunteer Ribbons

· $50:  Mailing costs for recruitment purposes and other miscellaneous mailings (note:  since we anticipate that the majority of the marketing will be through email, the $50 was felt to be a sufficient amount for regular mailings).

· $300:  Incentives 

· $100:  Subsidizing of a fun event or bus trip to the planned co-sponsored Fort Monmouth-Baltimore Chapter Conference to be held in either NYC or Baltimore region.

V.  Responsible Individuals
The Vice President for Membership, supported by designated volunteers and fellow Officers, will be responsible for oversight and implementation of the plan and will report on the progress during each officers' meeting.  The Vice President for Membership may make recommendations for amendments and changes to this plan, which must be presented for consideration to the Chapter Leadership as appropriate.  Such recommendations and will be acted on in accordance with the procedures outlined in the Chapter Bylaws.
Prepared by:  Celeste M. Osenenko, September 2003

